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MINUTES

SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD MEETING  
MONDAY 2 FEBRUARY 2015, PARLIAMENT HOUSE
Present:
Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President (Chairman)
Eric McQueen

Sheriff Iona McDonald
Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC 

Professor Hugh MacDougall 

Sheriff A Grant McCulloch

Tony McGrath 

Johan Findlay OBE JP
Dr Kirsty Hood 

Simon Catto

Attended:  
Noel Rehfisch, Corporate Secretary, SCS 



Ondine Tennant, Secretary, Scottish Sentencing Council (Item 3 only)



Bobby Sandeman, Director Operations – Development, SCS (Item 4 only)



Tim Barraclough, Director, Evidence & Criminal Trial Procedure Review 


  SCS, (Item 5 only)


Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:
Rt Hon Lord Carloway
Hon Lord Bannatyne

Joe Al-Gharabally

1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 8 December 2014
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved.
2.
Matters Arising

2.1
 There were no outstanding actions from the last meeting. 

Integrated Case Management Platform

2.2
Following discussion at the December Board meeting, the Executive had circulated a correspondence paper providing further detail to address the points raised by members.

Court Fees
2.3
The Board noted that the Scottish Government was expected to launch its public consultation on court fees in the next week or two.

Holyrood Digital Justice Conference

2.4
In his keynote speech at this event the Lord President had announced the timetable for Civil Courts Reform implementation, the publication of a report on the televising of court proceedings and had outlined his intention to launch a feasibility study into the creation of a new Energy and Natural Resources Court.
3.
Scottish Sentencing Council (SCS/Feb15/01)
3.1
Ondine Tennant presented a paper setting out proposals for giving the SCS the function of providing support and services to the Scottish Sentencing Council, which the Scottish Government intended should be established by the end of 2015.  Scottish Government had confirmed that annual funding would be made available to the SCS for the purpose of supporting the Council, which would be chaired by the Lord Justice Clerk.

3.2
The proposed staffing complement for the Council’s secretariat was five, including the Secretary who had been appointed in October last year.
3.3
The Board approved the proposed arrangements for providing support and services and the staffing complement.  The anticipated expenditure for 2015-16 and operational requirements for future years was noted.
4.
Service Standards for Victims and Witnesses (SCS/Feb15/02)
4.1
The Board received a paper setting out the planned implementation of the provisions of the Victims and Witnesses (Scotland) Act 2014 and Bobby Sandeman invited members to approve the draft SCS Standards for Victims and Witnesses, which would be published along with those of Scottish Government and other justice organisations in a single document.
4.2
Members were broadly content with the general implementation proposals, recognising that meeting the standards in all courts across the country would be challenging.   It was accepted that SCS should aspire to delivering a consistently high standard of service in all its courts and the Board agreed that the draft standards be published.  Following implementation, those organisations involved would monitor the operation and delivery of all standards set out in the published document.  The Board would receive a report from the Executive once the service standards had been in operation for a time.
5.
Review of Rules of Evidence and Criminal Trial Procedure (SCS/Feb15/03)
5.1
The draft Report on the Review of Evidence and Criminal Trial Procedure was submitted to the Board.  The review, which was led by the Lord Justice Clerk, consisted of extensive desk and field research into practice in Scotland and other jurisdictions.  Tim Barraclough advised that, if the conclusions in the Report were to be taken further, the next steps would involve detailed discussions with justice partner organisations to identify what the proposals might mean for all those with an interest in the justice system.
5.2
The Board regarded this review as a valuable piece of work, commended the draft Report as basis for further discussion and agreed that it be submitted to the Justice Board for further consideration.  

6.
Finance Report (SCS/Feb15/04)
6.1
The Finance report provided information on the financial results to the end of December 2014 and summarised progress on setting the budget allocations for 2015-16.
6.2
The forecast outturn for 2014-15 was for an under-spend of £216k which reflected a reduction in the forecast figure reported in the results to the end of October.  Income from fees was showing some signs of recovery with continued improvement in the sheriff courts and slight improvement in the Court of Session.
6.3
The Board noted the Scottish Parliament Justice Committee’s conclusions on the evidence sessions and written evidence provided as part of its scrutiny of the SCS’s budget plans for 2015-16.  The conclusions were positive and recognised the work being done by SCS across a range of projects and initiatives.  The Committee’s support for the principle of creating three purpose-built justice centres was welcomed by the Board.
7.
Court Closures Update (SCS/Feb15/05)
7.1
The court closures programme had now been completed with the courts in Dingwall, Duns, Peebles and Haddington closing their doors in January.  Staff 
had now transferred to the receiving courts and the national transitional arrangement group had co-ordinated the transitional plans and supported local staff, enabling the smooth transfer of business.  The Board recorded its thanks to all those involved in successfully delivering this programme of work.
7.2
Suitable accommodation for video link facilities had been made ready in Haddington, Duns, Peebles and Dingwall. 
7.3
A project closure report would be prepared shortly and shared with the Board when ready.  The SCS Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee received regular updates on building disposals and would feedback any updates to the Board after its next scheduled meeting.
8.
Tribunal Reform Update (SCS/Feb15/06)
8.1
A summary of progress on the merger project was received along with a draft Framework Document for the Scottish Courts and Tribunals Service (SCTS).  As a consequence of the merger, a revised Framework Document was required to set out the terms of the agreement between the SCTS and Scottish Ministers in regard to governance, finance and operations.  The Executive had taken this opportunity to update legislative references to reflect any changes coming into effect since the last review and had discussed and agreed the draft with Scottish Government officials before submitting the Document for consideration.
8.2
The Board agreed that the draft be finalised and submitted to the Scottish Ministers for their approval.  Once agreed, the Framework Document would be laid before the Scottish Parliament with a view to it coming into effect on 1 April 2015.

9.
Justice Centres Update (SCS/Feb15/07)
9.1
 The record of this discussion is considered confidential and exempt from publication.
10.
 SCS Committees
SCS Audit & Risk Committee Update
10.1
The Committee met in January and Tony McGrath gave the Board an update on matters discussed.  It was noted that attendees from external and internal auditors had changed recently, which had resulted in some slippage of audit activity but this had not given the Committee cause for concern.  Meetings with external and internal audit were being arranged so that the Committee Chair, Joe Al-Gharabally and one of the other Committee (Board) members could discuss planned audit activity, expectations and assurance. 
11.
Any Other Business
New Security Classifications
11.1
The Board heard that the SCS was moving to a new system of security markings to bring it into line with the UK and Scottish Governments.  
12.
 Papers for Scrutiny/Exception Reporting Only
12.1
The following papers had been circulated for scrutiny:

· Court Programming Update

· ICT programme milestones and high level risks

· the SCS Decision Tracker

The content of these papers were noted by the Board with no issues raised by exception.

13.
Date of Next Meeting
13.1
Monday 23 March 2015 in Parliament House, Edinburgh.
Joint SCS Board and SCS Audit & Risk Committee Workshop Session on Risk
14.1
Following the meeting, SCS Executive Directors Stephen Humphreys, Cliff Binning and Richard Maconachie and Ian Doig, external non-Executive member of the SCS Audit & Risk Committee, joined members of the Board for a workshop session on risk.  The session was led by Noel Rehfisch, Corporate Secretary, supported by Lorraine Hill, Head of Risk and Project Management, and Shaeron Clacher, Corporate Executive Assistant.
14.2
The workshop considered the existing risks set out in the SCS Corporate Risk Register and the range of activities underway over the next 12-18 months to deliver the objectives set out in the SCS Corporate and Business Plans.  
14.3
Discussion groups considered whether the right risks had been identified and what steps could be taken to manage these as effectively as possible.  The majority of the risks detailed in the Corporate Risk Register were still considered to be valid but members agreed that it was important to keep risks under regular review and to ensure that new or emerging risks are identified before they have major impacts on the Organisation.
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